Hardwood Silviculture Cooperative

Winter Management Committee Meeting

January 8-9, 2002

Next meeting July 10-11, 2002 in/around Wind River, WA 

Tuesday January 8, 2002:
Attendees: Dave Hibbs and Andrew Bluhm- OSU; Paul Courtin- BC Ministry of Forests; Dale Anders- ODF; Norm Anderson, Doug Belz and Tony Ramirez- WA DNR; Floyd Freeman, Larry Larsen and Jeanette Griese- BLM; Connie Harrington- PNW, Olympia, WA; Robert Deal- PNW, Portland, OR; John Johansen- USFS; Rod Meade- WeyCo.; Del Fisher- Washington Hardwood Commission; Jim Plampin- Quinault Indian Nation; Paul Kriegel- Goodyear Nelson.

The meeting began at 8:00am in the conference room of the Guesthouse Inn and Suites, Kelso, WA.  Dave Hibbs welcomed all of the attendees.  It was a large group for a winter meeting: seventeen people in all.  As introductions went around the room, some of the new faces in the crowd explained their interests and why they were attending.  Tony Ramirez who works for the Webster nursery was interested in increasing (and improving) the production of alder nursery stock.  What is the feasibility of growing alder?  Can we grow bareroots, or plug 1/2s?  What is the best way to store alder seedlings.  Jeanette Griese just moved up to the Portland office from Southern Oregon and may have future dealings with the HSC.  Robert Deal is interested in mixed conifer and hardwood stands.  Jim Plampin stated there is a desire to more actively manage alder on the Quinault and was interested in an alder growth model as well.  

Andrew Bluhm updated the group on modeling efforts and summarized the Winter 2002 fieldwork.  As previously decided, all of the Type 2 data was cleaned, formatted, and sent up to BC Ministry of Forests to be used to develop an alder model.  George Harper has been busy with preliminary analysis of both this dataset and a dataset of older, naturally regenerated alder.  He has made several trial runs with the datasets in TASS and (as of December) has been looking at the discrepancies between the datasets and the model output.  The original TASS model was developed for conifers and it is a big job to apply the model to hardwoods.  George and his colleagues are busy with the conceptual differences between alder growth and conifer growth.  Their hope is that once these differences are understood and quantified, TASS can be modified to produce accurate results.  However, there is and always has been a big demand in British Columbia for TASS runs, and currently the management and modeling of quaking aspen has become a priority.  Progress has been made, and when Andrew went up to Victoria to see George he was impressed with the amount of work that has been accomplished.

Andrew then went over fieldwork.  There is fieldwork scheduled on 12 Type 2 sites and 1 Type 3 site.  All of the work has been scheduled and should be completed by the middle of February. A large portion of the work is on WeyCo. land and Rod Meade, Del Fisher and Dave Sweitzer were very accommodating in providing access and crews to complete the work.  There was only one orphaned site to measure this winter.  Next year will be even busier and Andrew indicated that he may not be able to get to every site, every day.

Although the number of sites to measure each year remains relatively constant, the amount of time required for the field measurements should decrease with time because: 1) most tags are now stapled to the trunk, 2) with each thinning treatment the number of trees to measure decreases, and 3) some plots are now entering a longer measurement cycle.  For instance after this winter there will be 4 sites (out of 26) entering the 5 year measurement cycle. 

Andrew then presented tables illustrating the progress of our data collection.  What was impressive about the charts was that the HSC has collected well more than half of the total data.  The days of stand establishment are well over and it’s time to start thinking about the future.   

The future is what was discussed next.  The main topic was modeling.  Who’s doing it?  How long will it take?  How much will it cost?  Del Fisher, commissioner of the WA Hardwood Commission, is instrumental in encouraging the management of alder.  He believes that to do so, a growth model is needed.  He said there has been a strong push in WA to develop a public model and rumor has it that one may get developed by later this year.  There has been talk with the Stand Management Cooperative (SMC) to do the actual modeling and talk with WeyCo. concerning the release of proprietary data.  According to Del, WeyCo. has agreed to release some data and that it is now just a matter of finding someone to clean the data, do the actual modeling and finding funds.  Del asked the group if it was feasible to get a final model by the end of the year for less than $40,000.  The general consensus was that it would take much longer and run closer to $200,000.  Some members of the group asked why the SMC and not the HSC.  Reasons include that the SMC already developed a model for hemlock, it has 2 full time programmers,  and that this group would be accepted by all members.  Dave Hibbs expressed his opinion that the modeling effort, whatever it may turn out to be in the future, should have the HSC involved (due to their expertise in alder), and could be a hybrid of both groups.  Many people in the group agreed with this.  Updates on the modeling effort will be sent out to the cooperators.

The only other issue that came up was the request that the HSC should purchase a GPS unit.  Doug Belz pushed this idea and indicated that it would be much easier to find the plots in the future (with changing roads and personell) and easier to find start corners.  It was agreed that we should buy one and Dave and Andrew will look into which one to buy.

Dave Hibbs then presented a talk titled “Density Effects and Red Alder”.  Included are copies of his slides.  Some of his main points included:

1) Early in stand development (age 3) density had no effect on tree height.  However, by year 9 tree height was greater in the 2 highest densities (525 and 1200tpa) both for all trees and crop trees (the largest 100tpa).

2) When the Type 2 sites were broken into 3 site index classes (base age 20 years) with all densities pooled, and the heights were compared to the site index curves of natural stands presented in Harrington and Curtis (1986), the heights from our planted stands were consistently greater, especially for the low and medium site classes.

3) Along the same lines as #2, if we plot predicted vs. observed heights by density, our observed heights are consistently greater than predicted heights.

4) Early in stand development (age 3) density had no effect on tree diameter.  However, by year 9 tree diameter was inversely related to density (as density increases, diameter decreases) especially for all trees in the plot.

5) The length of the live crown, a commonly used predictor of tree response after thinning, was greater than 6m for all trees and 8m for crop trees at age 9 across all densities.  Likewise, liver crown ratio at age 9 was greater than 0.5 for all trees and 0.6 for crop trees.  This seems to indicate that by age 9 there would still be a growth response of alder following thinning.

6) Following the early thinning treatment (when the base of the live crown starts to recede) there is a positive diameter response and a negative height response for the 525tpa and 1200 tpa densities.  However, just how long these responses will last is unclear.

Following a break, Doug Belz (WA DNR) presented preliminary results from a red alder phytotoxicity trial he established near Chehalis, WA.  Included in this package are the notes he distributed.  Some of his main points included:

1) Eight herbicides (plus a control) were applied at two rates (the operational rate and 2 times the operational rate) at three different times (fall, before planting; early spring, 3 weeks before planting; and late spring, 1 week after planting) for a total of 54 (9x2x3) treatments.

2) 16 red alder seedlings (1+0) were planted per treatment and total height, basal diameter, mortality, damage (on a scale of 0-5) were measured at the end of the first growing season as well as cover; percent and size, total and by species.

3) The best treatment (as measured by tall trees and short weeds) was metsulfuron (i.e. Escort).  The rate and timing had little influence.

4) The control, glyphosate (Accord, Roundup), azafenidin (Milestone) and thiazopyr (Visor) resulted in little damage (or height loss) to alder but also had little effect on weed size and abundance).

5) Imazapyr (Arsenal) and hexazinoe (Velpar) had great weed control but also killed the alder.

The upshot of all this is that Escort is clearly the best herbicide to use in alder establishment.  This result is also backed up by research by DuPont and WeyCo. in the Coast and Longview areas.  Subsequently, DuPont is pursuing the registration of Escort for use on alder.

Also of interst is that it was asked what works best on Himalyian blackberries (Escort) and salal (Chopper, oil soluble Arsenal).

Lastly it was decided that the HSC summer meeting would coincide with the LOGS meeting and be held in the Wind River area July, 10-11, 2002.

After lunch, the group went to an HSC Type II site called Shamu (#3205), age 10 years old managed by the Oregon Department of Forestry (ODF).  Andrew passed out information and maps of the site.  Of primary interest to Andrew and of the group was what the treatment of thinning down to 100tpa from 1200tpa looked like (treatment #12).  This is a very severe thin (leaving only 8% of the trees).  This treatment is relatively new to the HSC and is the substitute for treatment #11 (1200tpa thinned to 230tpa when HLC=30ft).  This plot was thinned 2 years ago in the Winter of 1999-2000.  What came as much surprise to everyone was the fact that there seemed to be no post-thinning damage.  There were not any broken tops or uprooting.  In fact, the plot looked very good.  A myth that the HSC is slowly disproving is that alder is very susceptible to windthrow (or ice damage) after thinning.  Although it can happen, there has been only one instance in the HSC plots.  This occurred on a West-facing slope, right on the coast in LaPush, WA.  Within the next two years the HSC will have growth response data from a handful of  plots with this treatment.

We next went down hill and looked at the 525tpa control (treatment #4) and the 525tpa thinned to 230 tpa at age 8 (treatment #6).  Both of these plots are growing very well and have nice tree form.   Many in the group believe that treatment #6 is very close to what may be desired in future operational management of red alder.  In fact, WeyCo., who plant approximately 10% of their WA land into alder, uses a similar planting density, residual density, and timing of thin.  Walking back uphill we looked at the 525tpa thinned to 230 tpa at age 5 (treatment #5).  These trees were also pretty big, but they had poor form, with large, low branches.

Our last stop at this site was in the 230tpa prune plot (treatment #3).  From a distance, this plot is inviting aesthetically pleasing; very little brush, nicely spaced, and clear, straight boles up to 4m.

At closer look we discovered some sunscald issues on edge trees and that it has been two years since the last lift and wounds have yet to heal over due to that large size of the pruned branches.  

Our final stop of the day was not at a hardwood site, but at a site of potential interest to any forest manager in the Pacific Northwest.  The site was on the Blodgett forest (owned and operated by OSU) and is an experiment by Dr. Michael Newton.  His experiment is investigating the response of both overstory and understory trees in thinned stands of 50-60 year old Douglas-fir.  The experiment is repeated both at the Blodgett forest and the MacDonald State forest.  At the Blodgett site there are 3 levels of overstory thinning, each with a uniform and a ‘gappy’ distribution (3 levels x 2 distbs.=6 plots) replicated 3 times for a total of 18, 6 acre plots.  Each of these plots is split into two more treatments, one with chemical site preparation and one untreated.  Douglas-fir, western redcedar, western hemlock, and grand fir were planted in all of the plots.  This is a very ambitious experiment and will address the needs of forest managers wanting to accelerate old-growth characteristics or follow structure-based management.  Some of the preliminary results are included win this package.  In addition to these results, Dr. Newton presented 11 rules-of-thumb when it comes to thinning and underplanting:

1) If a land manager is very motivated, the creation and management of 2 storied stands is possible, but much more difficult than 1 storied stands.

2) Keep the overstory cover low enough so the planted, intolerant Douglas-fir seedlings will not die.

3) However, to achieve #2 (low overstory cover) overstory growth will be reduced.

4) Furthermore, to achieve #2, repeat thinnings will be necessary.

5) Every thinning entry will damage understory trees.

6) Good, healthy growing stock is essential for understory survival and growth.

7) Protection of seedlings may be necessary due to heavy deer/elk browse.

8) Western hemlock and grand fir are more tolerant of shade and are less browsed than Douglas-fir or western red cedar.

9) Pre-harvest chemical treatment is more important/effective when there is existing, heavy brush.

10) Planted seedlings grow better in gaps than in uniform distributions but still have to compete with the naturally regenerated western hemlock.

11) Overstory trees in gappy distributions utilize light better than overstory trees in uniform distributions.

Wenesday January 9, 2002:

Today was reserved to measure the HSC Type 2 installation #3210 on OSU property.  Many of the group from the previous day had conflicts so only about 10 people made it out to the field.  This site, according to the file notes, was supposedly ready for its first thinning treatment and pruning lift.  However, Andrew visited the site earlier and found that growth is poor and therefore the site is not ready for treatments.  The poor growth seemed to be attributable to the south facing aspect, heavy salal cover and heavy elk damage.  This did not deter the group from performing the necessary plot maintenance activities of retagging the trees.  In addition, the buffers were flagged and the ‘leave’ trees were marked for the plots needing treatments.  These activities will save a lot of time for next years work.

Dave and Andrew hope that this meeting was informational and would like to thank all the people who attended.  For those that came, and those that could not, we hope to see everyone at the next summer meeting, July 10-11, 2002 in the Wind River area.
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